FRIENDS OF MONMOUTH BATTLEFIELD
[bookmark: _GoBack]NEWSLETTER SEPTEMBER 2024

JUNE BATTLE REENACTMENT A SUCCESS

	We are delighted to report that the weather for this year’s annual reenactment of the Battle of Monmouth was perfect and the event was a great success. It was held on Saturday and Sunday June 15-16, and commemorated the 246th anniversary of the battle. We had about 300 reenactors present, with five cannons. It was not nearly as big as last year’s event, when we had 1000 reenactors and camp followers, but it was still enjoyed by everyone. Public attendance was estimated at around 6000 people each day, which was slightly higher than last year.
As in the past, the camps were open to visitors all weekend with a reenactment on Saturday and another on Sunday. The cannon and musket drills for children were well attended as were additional historical programs in the camps. There were around 15 sutlers displaying their wares, and there was a large food court. Living History specialist Stacy Roth gave her program “Over Here Molly Pitcher” on both days to packed audiences.
	
BATTLE COMMEMORATION WEEKEND HELD JUNE 23

	Each year we hold special programs to commemorate the Battle of Monmouth on the weekend closest to the battle anniversary (the battle was fought on June 28, 1778). They were held this year on June 23. Programming included talks, walking tours, and programs for youngsters (cannon and musket drills). Stacy Roth gave her program “Over Here Pitcher” and there was also a program on Revolutionary era music. The Craig House was open both days. Public attendance was not as strong as expected, so this event may be curtailed next year.

THANKS TO EVERYONE WHO HELPED!!

	Many thanks to everyone who volunteered their time to help with the gate, gift shop, sales tables, information tables, and traffic control at the reenactment and then the commemorative weekend. We were especially pleased to have some new helpers this year.  Thank to everyone who gave of their time (I apologize if I missed anyone): Anthony Ascolese, Neal Aurricchio, Caralee Bava-Grygo, Andy Beagle, Nicole Brodeur, Bob Davis, George Dawson, Tony DeMonte, Kathy Doherty, Megan Doherty, John Fabiano, Robert Hartshorn, Brian Herkalo, Stephen Keller, David Martin, Marilyn Miller, Barbara Polo, John Resto, Rob Rubinaccio, Stephen Schiffer, Karen Timper, Pete Wagner and Neil Williams. 

Our website is: www.friendsofmonmouth.org
Our postal address is: PO Box 122, Tennent, NJ 07722
Our Gmail address is: friendsofmonmouth@gmail.com

TENTATIVE REENACTMENT DATES 
FOR 2025 and 2028

	Next year’s battle of Monmouth, commemorating the 247th anniversary of the battle, is tentatively set for the weekend of June 21-22, 2025. That date, though, may need to be changed because it conflicts with the 250th anniversary commemoration of the battle of Bunker Hill.
	The preliminary dates for the important reenactment of the 250th anniversary of the battle are June 17-18, 2028. We will probably also have special programming on the actual 250th anniversary of the battle, Wednesday, June 28, 2028. Stay tuned to our newsletter for more hints on our 250th plans as they develop!
	
JULY 4 CELEBRATED AT THE PARK

	This year we again held special programming at the Park to commemorate the 4th of July, which fell on Thursday this year.
	At 1:00 Mott’s Artillery gave a one-hour program on Revolutionary War artillery. This included a full explanation of artillery equipment and gear, as well as an explanation of the duties of each member of the gun crew. The program was highlighted by the firing of a full sized reproduction cannon (without ammunition). 
Over 120 visitors attended the artillery program, which was a great number for a midweek event, and set a new record for it.  

WALKING TOURS AFFECTED BY HEAT

This summer has been unusually hot and dry, which has affected participation in our walking tours of the battlefield. The  tour scheduled for June 23 had to be cancelled because of the heat, and on July 7 a dozen brave friends visited the Battle of Monmouth monument in Freehold in 91 degree heat. Our tours have been averaging around 15 participants.
Our walking tours of the battlefield are offered the first Sunday every month. They start at the Visitor Center at 1:30 PM. No reservations are required and there is no fee. The tours usually about two hours. If the weather is uncertain, call the Park office at 732-762-9616 for information. Thanks to John Resto and David Martin for conducting the tours.

CRAIG HOUSE OPEN SUNDAYS

The historic Craig House is open for tours on Sundays from 1-4 PM until the first weekend in December. The house was constructed around 1750 and probably served as a hospital during the battle. It is located at the northwest corner of the Park, off of Route 9 at the Schibanoff Road exit. Usually 10-15 visitors come each week. Thanks to Kathy Doherty and Karen Timper for being our docents and guides there. There is free parking and no admission fee.

 “SECOND SUNDAY” LECTURE SERIES
CONTINUES TO BE POPULAR
WAYNE AND LAFAYETTE ARE NEXT ON SEPT. 8

	Our new lecture series being given by FOMB President, Dr. David Martin, continues to be popular. All six lectures so far this year have been well attended, averaging around 40 people each.  Our largest audiences this series were for “George Washington Minute by Minute at Monmouth” in February and  “George Washington’s Sense of Humor” in April, both of which had over 60 attendees. The August lecture, “Biggest Mistakes at Monmouth,” had about 45 attendees. A summary of this talk is included later in this newsletter.
	The next lecture will be on the topic “They were Everywhere: Generals Anthony Wayne and the Marquis de Lafayette at Monmouth.” It will be given on September 8.
	A listing of the “Second Sunday” lectures for the remainder of the year is given below. Programs are given at 2 PM in the Park Visitor Center. There is no charge for admission and reservations are not necessary. Full descriptions of each program can be found on our website, www.friendsofmonmouth.org.
.
September 8, 2024
“They were Everywhere: Generals Anthony Wayne and the Marquis de Lafayette at Monmouth”

October 13, 2024
“Washington’s Staff Officers at Monmouth: The Big Wigs and the Little Wags”

November 10, 2024
“Unsung Heroes at the Battle of Monmouth”

December 8, 2024	
“Newest Plans and Doings at Monmouth Battlefield State Park”


MEMBERSHIP GROWS THIS YEAR

	We are pleased  to report that our membership has grown this year to a new record of 150. Our previous record was 126 in 2021. This is especially pleasing because we did not know what to expect when we had to raise membership dues a bit for the first time in years. We are especially grateful to our 42 life members. It is interesting to note that a lot of the new members this summer live locally.
	We try to acknowledge every membership, new or renewal, with a personal letter and a membership card. Let us know if you did not receive one. We are happy to report that we have designed a newer, more attractive membership card that will be available now.

FOMB SCHEDULE OF EVENTS FOR THE REST OF 2024

Updates will be posted on our website, www.friendsofmonmouth.org

September 1, 2024 (Sun)		Walking tour of the battlefield.
				Meet at Visitor Center at 1:30 PM

September 8, 2024 (Sun)		Second Sunday lecture by Dr. David Martin
				“They Were Everywhere: Generals ‘Mad’ Anthony Wayne and the
				Marquis de Lafayuette at Monmouth”
2 PM at Visitor Center

October 6, 2024 (Sun)		Walking tour of the battlefield.
				Meet at Visitor Center at 1:30 PM

October 13, 2024		Second Sunday lecture by Dr. David Martin
				“Washington’s Senior Staff at Monmouth: The Big Wigs and the
				Little Wags”
				2 PM at Visitor Center

November 3, 2024 (Sun)		Walking tour of the battlefield.
				Meet at Visitor Center at 1:30 PM

November 10, 2024 (Sun)		Second Sunday lecture by Dr. David Martin
				“Unsung Heroes at the Battle of Monmouth”
				2 PM at Visitor Center

December 1, 2024 (Sun)		Walking tour of the battlefield.
				Meet at Visitor Center at 1:30 PM

December 1, 2024 (Sun)		Craig House closes for the season.

December 8, 2024 (Sun)		Second Sunday lecture by Dr. David Martin
				“Newest Plans and Doings at Monmouth Battlefield State Park”
				2 PM at Visitor Center

December 14, 2024 (Sat)		Annual meeting, 2 PM, Visitor Center


Craig House open Sundays 1-4 PM, April 7 to December 1

Gift Shop open on Sundays 1-4 PM when Visitor Center is open
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ANNUAL MEETING TO BE HELD DECEMBER 14

	Our 2024 annual meeting will be held this year at 2 PM on Saturday, December 14, 2024, in the classroom at Monmouth Battlefield State Park (in the old Visitor Center section). As required by our bylaws, the official meeting notice and list of candidates for office for 2024 will be mailed out one month prior, in early November. We will also be voting on our annual plan and budget for 2025. 
		
PARK ANNOUNCES UPCOMING PLANS 

	FOMB Park staff have announced some of their upcoming plans. These include:
	Expanding and paving the Craig House parking lot. Also a walkway will be added so that the Craig House can be entered from its original front door on the southern side of the house, rather than the rear entrance as is currently used on the northern side of the house.
	Repaving the main park lot at the Visitor Center and adding lighting.
	Replacing/repairing fence lines at the hedgerow and other areas.
	A new third walking tour to the Point of Woods area, east of Wemrock Road, is under development.
	A group of three large interpretative displays on the course of the battle and campaign, destined for the Combs’ Hill overlook, are being finalized.
	Work is nearing completion on shelves for the new Park/Friends library to be located in the meeting room in the old Visitor Center. We will keep you posted on our plans and progress to set up the library and make it available for research use.
          

FOMB BOARD OF DIRECTORS (end of term in parentheses)
Caralee Bava-Grygo		(2025)		Freehold, NJ		
Andrew Beagle		(2024)		South Plainfield, NJ
		George Dawson		(2025)		New Brunswick, NJ
		Kathy Doherty		(2025)		Old Bridge, NJ
		John Fabiano		(2026)		Allentown, NJ
		Dr. David Martin		(2024)		East Windsor, NJ 
		Robert McCully		(2026)		Philadelphia, PA
		Marilyn Miller		(2024) 	Toms River, NJ
		Fran Raleigh			(2025)		Colts Neck, NJ
		David Shakespeare		(2024)		Colts Neck, NJ
		John Resto			(2023)		South Plainfield, NJ
		Karen Timper		(2025)		East Brunswick, NJ
		Peter Wagner			(2024)		Englishtown, NJ

OFFICERS (term ends December 2025)
President			David Martin
		Vice President		George Dawson
		Secretary			Caralee Bava-Grygo
		Treasurer			Kathleen Doherty

UPDATE ON WAREHOUSE PROPOSED NEXT TO PARK

	A final decision on the flex warehouse proposed to be erected across the street from the main entrance to the Park, has not yet been made by the Manalapan Township Planning Board. Kip Cherry of the Sierra Club, Kathy Robertson of the American Battlefield Trust,  and David Martin from FOMB have testified at the planning board meetings, along with a number of local residents.
	Right now, plans are basically delayed until an archeological investigation is completed that has been ordered.
	We will certainly keep you posted on developments.

	
MORE NEWS FROM PRINCETON BATTLEFIELD:
RESTORING WASHINGTON’S APPROACH ROUTE

The following is excerpted from the Summer 2024 issue of the newsletter “Huzzah!”, published by the Princeton Battlefield Society.

The road on which a portion of Washington’s army marched from Trenton to Princeton on the morning of January 3, 1777 will be restored and made accessible in 2024. It is an integral part of the American Battlefield Trust’s exciting plans for “Washington’s Legacy” at the Princeton Battlefield.
The primary part of the restoration, based on archaeological findings and research. Is called “Sawmill Trace Road.” Over time, project will expand to include “Clarke’s Lane” leading to the Princeton Friends Meeting. Goals feature site protection and planning, tree removal, structural fill/grading, trail construction, fence lines, tree planting/seeding, and interpretative improvements.
The Princeton Battlefield Society Board approved a pledge of $25,000 to fund these efforts and has been involved in raising funds to meet this goal. Mark Herr, development Committee chair, reports that the Board has 1000% participation in the campaign…
As explained by Mark Herr, who is leading our “Trace Road Fundraising Campaign,’ “The Trace Road ran behind the Clarke House, along the ridge through what is now the Institute for Advanced Study and the Battle Road neighborhood before coming out in Frog Hollow at Springdale. It was a game-changer for Washington. Without it, he would have had to march right up the Kings Highway, right into the teeth of the British defenses at Princeton. A ‘very intelligent young Gentleman returned, just now, from Prince-Town,’ reported to General John Cadwallader about the road. Cadwallader took the information, turned it into what is now called the “Spy Map,” and literally put Washington on the road to victory.”

	
NEW MBSP PARK HOURS THIS FALL

New fall hours at Monmouth Battlefield State Park are currently as follows.
	Visitor Center: 9 AM to 4 PM, Wednesday through Sunday
	Grounds: 8 AM to 6 PM every day.

FOMB WEBSITE FILLED WITH HISTORICAL
INFORMATION ON THE BATTLE

	Many of our members and readers are not aware that our website is filled with historical information and articles on the Battle of Monmouth. Our website address is:
www.friendsofmonmouth.org
	Of particular note are copies of the updated, colorized versions of the original black and white maps that that Dr. Garry Stone made for the book that he and Mark Lender wrote, “Fatal Sunday: George Washington, the Monmouth Campaign, and the Politics of Battle.”” We are delighted and honored that Dr. Stone offered these updated maps to be put on our website.
	We are also delighted to have links on our website to the extensive original research that historian John Rees has done on New Jersey troops in the Revolution and on the Battle of Monmouth in particular. Thanks John!
	Also located in a separate section of our website is a long list of key articles extracted from previous editions of our FOMB newsletter. They are in the section called “Historical Information.”
	These include:

	Battle of Monmouth Fact Sheet
	Crown Forces, 28 June 1778
	Continental Forces, Afternoon 28 June 1778
	Lossing’s Life of General Daniel Morgan
	Morgan’s Riflemen at the Battle of Monmouth
	The Battle of Monmouth Monument in Freehold
	Craig House Brochure Text
	George Washington Custis’ Account of Molly Pitcher, 1840 (Part 1)
	George Washington Custis’ Account of Molly Pitcher, 1840 (Part 2)
	George Washington Custis’ Painting, The Battle of Monmouth
	British Casualties were Treated in Downtown Monmouth Court House
	Two Key Documents Relating to the Burial of the Slain at Monmouth
	Joseph Plum Martin’s Actual Narrative on Molly Pitcher
	Hessian, German, and German-American Participation in the Monmouth Battle
		and Campaign
	French Participation in the Monmouth Battle and Campaign
	The Revolutionary War in New Jersey after Monmouth
	The Revolutionary War after Monmouth
	The Location of Molly Pitcher’s Well
	Important Early Newspaper Account Mentioning Molly Pitcher
	Pension Application by Rebecca Clendenin Mentioning Captain Molly 
		at Monmouth


	Our facebook page is:
	https://www.facebook.com/friendsofmonmouthbattlefieldsp



UNITS OF THE BATTLE:
THE CONTINENTAL ARMY’S “PICKED MEN”

“LIGHTS” AND DETACHMENTS

	The concept of “picked men” was nothing new to the Continental Army by 1778. Throughout the campaigns of 1775-1777, American military units were formed based upon their skill and disciple both on and off the battlefield. Inspired by the British “light infantry” and “grenadier” battalions, American units of the same name and nature performed services similar to their enemy counterparts. Generally described as “on command”, these superficially chosen soldiers came from the ranks of normal regiments, forming smaller detachments in order to scout, flank, and possibly overwhelm their enemy due to a collective skill. Whether it be the famous Minutemen Battalions at Lexington and Concord, Morgan’s Light Infantry/Rifles at Saratoga, or Maxwell’s Light Infantry at Brandywine, these select formations proved their worth time and again.

“PICKED MEN” FOR LEE

	The “picked men” associated with the Monmouth campaign have their origins with the British departure from Philadelphia in mid-June, 1778. In order to harass the British column as it made its way towards New York, Washington instructed several “picked men” detachments to be made from the Main Army. Over the course of a week, Washington sent out close to 5500 men, most of them hand-picked from the different regiments in the Continental Army due to their youth, strength, and aggressive nature. Leading these “picked men” were officers like Colonel Daniel Morgan and Brigadier Generals Charles Scott, Anthony Wayne, and William Maxwell, all of whom held similar traits to their experienced soldiers. These “picked men” comprised the Continental Army’s advance corps placed under the command of Major General Charles Lee for the upcoming action at Monmouth Courthouse.

MORNING OF THE BATTLE

	On the morning of June 28, 1778, “picked men” in the Continental vanguard advanced on the British Army’s rearguard at Monmouth Courthouse. With the hopes of using these hand-selected troops to capture or destroy the British forces quickly, Lee set in motion an attack that would develop beyond a small engagement. Using Scott’s, Grayson’s, Wayne’s, and Jackson’s Detachments of “picked men,” Lee’s attack was ultimately forced back due to overwhelming numbers and confusion amongst aggressive subordinates. Retiring towards Englishtown, “picked men” from Wayne’s and Durkee’s Detachments put up stubborn resistance at the point of Woods and infamous Hedgerow, where these troops inflicted the heaviest casualties on the British Army that day. Stalling the British grenadiers and Guards at these key locations, the “picked men” allowed for Washington and the rest of the Main Army to establish a line of defense on Perrine Ridge.



“PICKED MEN” continued

AFTERNOON OF THE BATTLE

	After retreating to the American main line on Perrine Ridge, the majority of Lee’s Advance Corps had withdrawn from the battlefield. However, some elements of the Advance Corps remained behind on Perrine Ridge, taking shelter amongst the fence lines just below the crest of the ridge. These “picked men” belonged to Scott’s Detachment and were under the command of Colonels Joseph Cilley and Richard Parker. This force of about 500 men were called upon to attack the isolated 42nd Regiment of Foot (“the Black Watch”) that had taken refuge in the Sutfin Farm orchard. Using the Spotswood North Brook and artillery fire to mask their movement, these two units successfully out-flanked and attacked the renowned “Black Watch” highlanders. With the formal training they received at Valley Forge, these “picked men” demonstrated that American soldiers could finally win a one-to-one bayonet fight with a British army unit. After this short but deadly action, the “picked men” at Monmouth no longer participated in the day’s fighting

DISBANDING THE “PICKED MEN”

	After the Battle of Monmouth, on June 29,1778, the “picked men” of the Continental Army’s advance corps were returned to their old units. Only Colonel Daniel Morgan’s 600-man detachment remained active past the events at Monmouth Courthouse. Morgan’s unit screened the Continental Army, maintaining close observations of the British forces as they embarked from Sandy Hook, NJ, bound for New York City. By July, Morgan’s detachment was disbanded and the last of the Monmouth Campaign’s “picked men” were no more.
	 In retrospect, the 1778 Monmouth Campaign proved that the concept of “picked men” was a viable option for the Continental Army. So long as strong leadership was maintained over these trained, yet aggressive units, the Continental Army could rely on “picked men” during future campaigns.

	The above is one of the pamphlets form the “Units of the Battle” series that have been prepared by the Park staff and are available at the Park Office in the Visitor Center.


BIGGEST MISTAKES AT MONMOUTH

	Below is a summary of the major points that David Martin, FOMB President, made at his September – “Second Sunday” lecture on the topic “Biggest Mistakes at Monmouth.”
	General George Washington and British commander General Henry Clinton each fought a new perfect battle. That is probably why the battle was technically a draw, since the two opposing armies were of relatively equal size, and neither commander made a deadly mistake. The most glaring mistakes were made by their subordinates.


“BIGGEST MISTAKES AT MONMOUTH” continued

	It might be considered a mistake when Washington put General Charles Lee in command of the American advance force on the morning of the battle (especially considering the accumulated errors that Lee would make), but he had no choice but to do so, given Lee’s seniority to Lafayette. (If Lafayette had commanded the advance force, as originally planned, he might actually have gotten into more trouble than Lee did.)
	Clinton admitted after the battle that he made a big mistake not knowing how unsupported Lafayette was at Rising Sun Tavern. If he had known, he would have jumped on Lafayette’s command and captured or destroyed it.
	Clinton’s only large mistakes during the actual battle were two. One was not being more aware through his scouts of the location of the different portions of Washington’s command on the night before the battle. This lack of awareness put his rear guard in Monmouth Courthouse in danger for a short while at mid-morning.
	Clinton’s other error may have been in not making a stronger effort to move around Washington’s far left flank north and west of Tennent. He had sufficient reserve troops on hand to conduct such a maneuver, which might have forced Washington to abandon the field, but he did not do so.
	The most mistakes made during the battle were by Major General Charles Lee, commander of the American advance force. His errors were many: not scouting the terrain before making his advance, making too complicated an attack plan on the British rearguard near the Courthouse, not keeping in good enough communication with his senior officers, and not keeping control of his troops. We should also mention his failure to give clear orders for the day to Colonel Dan Morgan’s strong battalion. Lee’s biggest error was probably to ask for the court-martial that eventually cost him his job; Washington may have been willing to overlook Lee’s transgressions had Lee not made such a fuss after the battle.
	The biggest individual mistakes at  the battle may have been by Colonel Dan Morgan, for not asking for a clarification of Lee’s confusing early morning orders; and by General Charles Scott, for withdrawing his troops without orders during the morning near Monmouth Courthouse, thereby causing confusion among Lee’s troops and officers.	
	In the end, neither side made a glaring error that cost the battle. like Napoleon did at Waterloo by waiting too long for the ground to dry after a rain, before making his major attack. General George Meade won at Gettysburg not because he fought a perfect battle, but because he made fewer glaring mistakes than his opponent, Confederate General Robert E. Lee did.
	General Clinton accomplished the goal of the campaign. After fighting Washington’s army to a standstill at Monmouth, he successfully withdrew his army to Middletown, Sandy Hook, and then New York City.
	Washington also accomplished his goal – to make a show of force against the British but not commit his army total army to a grandiose standup fight.
	


The GPS address for Monmouth Battlefield State Park is:
20 NJ Business Route 33, Manalapan Twp., NJ 07726
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